 MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 22, 2021
CITY OF LUMBERTON

A Regular Meeting of the City Council of the City of Lumberton was held at 7:00 p.m. on November 22, 2021, pursuant to notice duly posted according to law.  The following members were present:




Don Surratt 
   
-   
Mayor

Lynette Barks

-
Councilwoman
Kenny Burkhalter 
-
Councilman

Kenneth Wahl     
-   
Councilman

Kimberly Cline

-
Councilwoman

David Maniscalco 
-
Mayor Pro Tem

Dan Bell
   
-
Councilman
Also present were City Manager Steve Clark, City Attorney Curtis Soileau, Police Chief Danny Sullins, Permit Clerk Jennifer McDaniel, and other guests (see attached Guest Register).
Mayor Surratt called the Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. noting that a quorum was present, and meeting was duly called and posted in accordance with the Texas Open Meetings Act.  Councilman Wahl then delivered the Invocation, Councilman Burkhalter led Pledge of Allegiance and Councilwoman Cline led the Texas Pledge. 
CITIZEN’S PARTICIPATION – COUNCILMAN MANISCALCO PRESIDING                                                    

None at this time.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/CITY BUSINESS:
Councilwoman Barks stated that Catfish Kitchen will permanently close their doors as of Wednesday, November 24, 2021.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:   

CONSENT AGENDA:

A.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 8, 2021 PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR MEETING  
Councilman Burkhalter made a Motion to accept the Minutes as presented.  Councilwoman Barks seconded the Motion.  Motion passed unanimously with seven (7) for and none (0) against.  
OLD BUSINESS:
             Item # 211121– Discussion and Possible Action – Zoning Commission Recommendation

Request submitted by Patrick Hoffman, Brampton Essential, LP to 



approve the Preliminary Plat for Longleaf Subdivision Section 1A.  The 

property is approximately 21.12 acres of land being a portion a called 20 


Tract H.C.C.F. No. 2019-99601 H.C.D.R. and called 2,095 Acre Tract 

HCCF No. 2016-66227 H.C.D.R. being situated in the Edwardo Arriola 

League, Abstract No. 1, Lumberton, Hardin County, Texas.
It was mentioned that all punch list items have been completed.  City Attorney Curtis Soileau has reviewed covenants and restrictions to his satisfaction.  Mr. Soileau stated that the City has kept the County advised of any drainage calculations concerning the portion of the development located within the City Limits of Lumberton.  The County has been able to review the information so that there would not be a negative impact on property located in the County.  There have been no objections or comments regarding the drainage from the City to the County.
Mayor Pro Tem Maniscalco made a Motion to accept the Preliminary Plat of Long Leaf Section 1A.  Councilman Wahl seconded the Motion.  Motion passed unanimously with seven (7) for and none (0) against.   
NEW BUSINESS:

Item # 211122– Discussion and Possible Action – First Reading – Ordinance Amending 
Chapter 44 (Swimming Pools) of the City of Lumberton, Texas Code of 
Ordinances to Regulate the Location of Swimming Pools, Hot Tubs and 
Accessories; Requiring a Permit and Imposing a Penalty.


             Mayor Pro Tem Maniscalco stated that he and Councilman Burkhalter met 



            with City Inspector Freddie Cahanin for clarification on his terminology of 



            temporary and permanent structures.  They have questions regarding the 


            proposed swimming pool ordinance.  Mr. Soileau stated that this ordinance 


            is not to outlaw swimming pools or hot tubs.  This is to be a guideline for 


            the location of pools and hot tubs.  You cannot locate a pool or hot tub 


            within the rear or side building setback lines.  The deck may encroach upon 


            these setback lines, but no closer than 10’ from the rear property line or 7 


            1/2’ from the side property line.  

 
            At this time, the City does not have an ordinance to specify the location of a 


            swimming pool or hot tub.  This ordinance will define the location of in-


            ground swimming pools and hot tubs. It will also provide for the drainage 


            from these pools.  It was discussed that we do not allow homes to be built in 


            the 25’ rear setbacks, or concrete to be poured, unless they come get a 


            variance.  We are saying we will not allow a hole to be dug in that setback


            either, however, we will allow a deck to service that swimming pool or hot 


            tub within 10’ of the rear property line or 7 1/2 ‘from the side property line.


            It was suggested that the Council may want to discuss not having more than 



            40% of dwelling, accessory buildings or concrete per lot.  That was 



            included to follow the rest of our ordinances.  


            There was much discussion regarding fencing, self-locking gates, drainage 


            and above ground swimming pools as well as in-ground pools.  The purpose 



            of these ordinances is to protect our citizens, as well as their properties.   It 



            is the health, safety and welfare of the Community, and the Council has to 



           decide what is reasonable and what is not.



           Councilman Bell made a Motion to accept the first reading of the Ordinance 


           Amending Chapter 44 (Swimming Pools).  Councilman Burkhalter seconded 


           the Motion.  Motion passed unanimously with seven (7) for and none (0) 


           against.   
Item # 211123– Discussion and Possible Action – First Reading – Ordinance 


Amending Chapter 48 (Traffic and Vehicles) Adopting Article IV. – Extension 
of Traffic Regulations to Private Subdivisions;   Providing for the Extension of 
State and Local Traffic Laws to Private Roads Located within Gracelake 
Estates Subdivision;  Providing for Offenses and Penalties
Mr. Soileau stated that we have a number of subdivisions within the City that the streets are still maintained by the Homeowners’ Associations.  The Streets and sidewalks are the common property of the HOA and are private.  Under our subdivision ordinance, we provide that the developer gets approval for the Preliminary Plat, starts construction, gets inspections, gets approval for the Final Plat, gets final inspections and they are ready to start selling lots.  For a two-year period after that, our ordinances state that the HOA has to maintain the streets.  At the end of the two years, we state that the developer must come to us to request that we do a final inspection of the streets and drainage facilities and take them over.  The City requires that the streets and drainage facilities pass a final inspection.  If these inspections do not pass, the HOA will continue to maintain the streets and drainage facilities and they stay private.  Years may go by before anyone realizes these are still private streets.  Over the years we are getting more and more subdivisions that have private streets.
This is a problem due to the fact that the City would like to have these subdivisions to connect.  We would like to have these streets open to the public.  It’s also a problem for the Police Department due to the fact that they are still private property.  No governmental entity set the speed limit, so we cannot regulate it.  There are situations in which the City can regulate the traffic on those private streets, without the necessity of adopting those streets as a City street.  One way is if 25% of the residents of that subdivision apply to the City and request that the City provide traffic enforcement on the streets.  The second way is if the Homeowners’ Association, who is elected by the people of the subdivision, enters into a resolution with the City, asking the City to take over the traffic enforcement of the subdivision.  
Gracelake Estates is a gated community, so they have their own unique situation.  Their HOA has a resolution of their Board of Directors asking that the City take over the traffic regulations of their streets.  We want to make it clear that if we are going to take over the traffic enforcement of these private streets, there are certain things that are non-negotiable.  Any street that we regulate traffic on must be open to the public, unless they first receive consent from the City to close it.  The second thing is that we decide the speed limit.  We will also decide what kind of traffic signs are necessary and where they will be placed.  
Gracelake would like to keep their hours of 7:00pm to 5:00am for private gates.  The Police Department would have access 24/7.  That is not unreasonable due to the fact that this subdivision does not connect to other streets.  They would also like to keep the 20mph speed limit throughout the subdivision.  

The other subdivisions will come forward to make this same request.  



             Councilman Bell made a Motion to accept the first reading of the 



             Ordinance Amending Chapter 48 (Traffic and Vehicles).  Councilman 



             Wahl seconded the Motion.  



             Motion passed unanimously with seven (7) for and none (0) against.   
MONTHLY REPORTS: 

MAYOR’S REPORT: 
             None at this time.. 

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT:         
None at this time.   
POLICE CHIEF’S REPORT:

None at this time.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Council did not enter into closed Executive Session.
ACTION ON EXECUTIVE SESSION ITEMS:  

             None at this time. 
PERSONNEL:

ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA: 


 None at this time.
ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, Councilman Wahl made a Motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Maniscalco seconded the Motion. Motion passed unanimously with seven (7) for and none (0) against.  The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

                                                             ___________________________________


                                                             DON SURRATT

                                                             MAYOR 
ATTEST: 

___________________________

JENNIFER McDANIEL
PERMIT CLERK
3
3

